Van Buren Community School District

Wellness Committee

Wednesday, October 20th, 2010
6:00 to 7:00 p.m.

Present: Lindee Thomas, Judy Thomas, Carol Alvis, Mike Plecker, Gwen Pedrick, Kim Steele-Blair, Lisa Beames, Terry Jester, Chuck Banks, Elisabeth Humble, Bret Moews, Dr. Tim Blair, Sara Sprouse.

MINUTES
I. Farm to School

Judy- we still have funds to help provide locally grown fresh fruits and vegetables for school lunches this year.  Judy is also able to order healthy snacks for classroom parties for parents if they wish, information has been sent home with students and published in the Drumbeat. Judy also mentioned that SMI (inspection) will be taking place in February for the district.
Elisabet- has just returned from a conference in Decorah, student leadership and mentorship was addressed. Elisabet encouraged the district to form a group of students to lead changes in school wellness. Discussed that the 4 middle school students that attended a wellness conference yesterday would be a good start.
The addition of a greenhouse in the district was also discussed. Dr. Blair offered to ask Farmtek (the company in Dyersville that makes greenhouses) http://www.farmtek.com/farm/supplies/home if they would be willing to make some kind of a donation. We will also be looking for other grant opportunities.

Kaye Gilbert from ISU extension has been and will be visiting Pre-K-5 every month and educating students using the Pick a Better Snack program.  The program educates children on picking better, healthier things to eat between and during meals.  A monthly newsletter goes out to parents via the students.  She gives out bingo cards for K-3 and a score card for 4-5. There are boxes on the card for bingo such as physical activity and pictures of fruits and vegetables. For the K-3 they are to get a bingo and for kids 4-5 they are to get 12 out of 15 boxes accomplished and then they may get a reward such as a sticker, bookmark or tattoo.  She can also use apples, bananas, or other healthy foods as a reward as well. Kaye also brings food into the classroom, this month she brought jicama. Many students had not tried jicama and Kaye estimates that 90% of the students really liked it. She talks about the food and works in some geography, colors and shapes with the food pyramid.
II. Healthy Kids Act/Wellness Policy/Kids Health Fair
The updated wellness policy and healthy kids act has been reviewed with district staff last Spring and this Fall at in-services. Information about healthy classroom snacks was provided at the Kid’s Health Fair along with samples of fresh fruit and other healthy snacks provided by Kohl’s. Vending machine and a la carte items must now pass the Dept. of Ed Nutrition Calculator before being sold.
III. Team Nutrition Awards
The district was awarded two $500.00 grants last year from Team Nutrition. The money was used to buy posters, materials for the Health Fair, and a few nutrition and fitness games that teachers can use this winter in class when students cannot go outside.
Yesterday, 4 middle school students were selected to attend the Super Power Summit at the Bridgeview Center in Ottumwa. The summits are a youth wellness initiative designed to help our youth discover the super-powers inside them by encouraging them to eat healthy and be physically active.  After attending this event, the students have the opportunity to apply for a Team Nutrition award of $500.00 to use in their school.
IV. Fruit Trees/Garden

The school garden at the elementary was planted on the last day of school. Each class planted a row or two, a variety of vegetables were planted. During the summer, over 30 lbs of fresh vegetables was donated to the Good Sam Heavenly Hands Pantry. After school started 10-20 lbs of veggies were used for school lunches. Judy uses the white board in the lunchroom to write what foods are being served that day from the school garden. Gourds and pumpkins were also used for art projects.  

Two of the three fruit trees seem to be doing well.  Dr. and Mrs. Blair volunteered to put fence and mulch around the fruit trees for winter. 

THANK YOU!!

A new grant from the Fruit Tree Planting Foundation was discussed that would provide 20-25 fruit trees. More information regarding kinds of trees and if they could possibly be split between 2 or 3 of our schools will be sought.  Also discussed possibly seeking an agreement with Riverview Club to plant the orchard between them and the Board Office.
V. Sack Lunches
Sack lunches are now being offered to student athletes for away games. A sample order form was passed around. Thanks to FCCLA at the high school and the middle school food service staff for making this possible!  Participation was low at the high school for Fall sports but was not available until the end of September.  Mr. Banks said that approx. 1/3 of middle school student athletes bought the sack lunches. Order forms will be sent out soon to students participating in Winter sports.
VI. Student Health Index
This school year the Student Health Index will be completed for the elementary.
We reviewed the modules with the lowest percentages for the high school and middle school. The goals set after using SHI 2 years ago at the high school were to review go-kits, AED use, review emergency action plans with staff, asthma education, grab’n go, educate staff and students on health issues, and survey students.

The 2 modules that the middles school identified as areas for improvement were Health Promotion for Staff and Family and Community Involvement.  Discussed possibly using the Team Nutrition grant to address Family and Community Involvement.
VII. Next Meeting
Spring-TBA
VIII. Adjourn
